
Message of the 10th Assembly  
of the World Council of Churches, Busan 2013: 

Join the Pilgrimage of Justice and Peace

By the tender mercy of our God, the dawn from on high will break upon us, to give 
light to those who sit in darkness and in the shadow of death, to guide our feet into the 
way ofpeace.

Luke 1:78-79

Dear Sisters and Brothers, we greet you in the name of Christ.

We gathered in the Republic of Korea at the 10th Assembly of the World 
Council of Churches (30 October-8 November 2013). Coming from 345 mem-
ber churches of the fellowship and from partner organizations in the ecumenical 
movement, we joined in prayer, shared stories from our local communities and 
took to heart strong messages of agony and hope. We are thankful for the many 
engaging statements released. Our common pilgrimage traced the theme “God 
of life, lead us to justice and peace.”

In the city of Busan, we journeyed together on a road of transformation 
- we pray that as we are being transformed ourselves, God will make us instru-
ments of peace. Many of us travelled to other parts of Korea where we witnessed 
the open wounds of a society torn by conflict and division. How necessary is 
justice for peace; reconciliation for healing; and a change of heart for the world 
to be made whole!We were encouraged by the active and committed churches 
we encountered; their work bears bountiful fruit. We share our experience of 
the search for unity in Korea as a sign of hope in the world. This is not the only 
land where people live divided, in poverty and richness, happiness and violence, 
welfare and war. We are not allowed to close our eyes to harsh realities or to rest 
our hands from God’s transforming work. As a fellowship, theWorld Council of 
Churches stands in solidarity with the people and the churches in the Korean 
peninsula, and with all who strive for justice and peace.

God our Creator is the source of all life. In the love of Jesus Christ and 
by the mercy of the Holy Spirit we, as a communion of the children of God, 
move together towards the fulfillment of the Kingdom. Seeking grace from 
God we are called, in our diversity, to be just stewards of God’s Creation. This 
is the vision of the New Heaven and Earth, where Christ will “fill all in all” 
(Eph 1.23).
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There is a tradition developed over the last years that the ENCC’s 
General Secretaries meet yearly in different part of Europe, under the mo-
deration of Conference of European Churches, with the participation of 
World Council of Churches (WCC) in order to inform and update each other 
on their programs and activities and to discuss an issue of common interest 
and concern. This year the meeting was hosted by two National Council of 
Churches: Finland and Estonia. The issue chosen to be discussed was the role 
of the National Council of Churches in the public sphere.

As usual, the meeting started with the presentations of activity reports of 
each national council. Each General Secretary emphasised the main activities 
implemented in the last year, as well as the challenges that the national councils 
and their member churches are facing. An important point on their agenda 
was ENCCs participation in the WCC and CEC Assemblies that will take 
place this year: CEC Assembly in Budapest, Hungary, 3–8 July respectively 
WCC Assembly in Busan, Republic of Korea, 30 October – 6 November.

The afternoon sessions of the first days was dedicated to a plenary session 
on religious instruction from different perspectives. Dr. Einike Pilli, Education 
Project Director of the Estonian National Council of Churches presented a 
paper on “Religious Instruction from the Estonian Perspective.” She focused 
on the work with young people in the church. In Estonia, as in other parts of 
the world, young people have a need for spirituality; however most of them 
reject the traditional ways of experiencing and transmitting the message of the 
Gospel. They use the most modern ways of communication, like Facebook, 
Twiter etc. and would like to see the Christian message transmitted in these 
ways. They are also much more tolerant with other confessions and religions 
that the older generation and ready to work ecumenically much more. The 
challenge for the churches is how to cultivate the enthusiasm of young people 
and also to respond to their needs and expectations without simplifying 
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Meeting of General Secretaries of the European Council 
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